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1. The RCN is supportive of the stated aims and underpinning objectives of sustainability 

and transformation in the NHS in England but we have concerns about how this is 
applied in practice. 
 

2. For successful delivery of these ambitious changes the Government must ensure that 
adequate funding is made available. Organisational transformation of this kind cannot be 
achieved safely and effectively without funding transitional costs to ensure that standards 
of patient care are maintained. The Sustainability and Transformation Fund is 
inadequate for this purpose and many Sustainability and Transformation Partnership 
plans suggest this is to be used to plug funding gaps rather than to genuinely support 
transition and transformation. 

 
3. These ambitious changes must also be seen in the context of existing demands on the 

system. The health and care system in England is under unprecedented pressure. 
Figures recently published by NHS Improvement show that over 35,000 nurse posts in 
the health service in England are currently vacanti. From May 2010 to September 2017 

outcomes. There is a serious risk that the system, and the people working within it, are 
being asked to achieve more than the current capacity and resources that are in place to 
deliver. 
 

5. Any changes to service provision must be evidence-based, focused on the needs and 
safety of patients, and once agreed, must be fully funded, including transformation costs. 
The Government needs to ensure necessary funding is available to support effective 
implementation of any service redesign. This includes ensuring appropriate nurse 
staffing levels for safe and effective patient care, including support for improving the 
recruitment and retention of the nursing workforce. 

 
6. Many Sustainability and Transformation Partnerships have drawn-up plans which focus 

primarily on addressing the deficits of their constituent organisations and, as a 
consequence of that approach, on reducing or removing services or treatment options. 
We are also aware of some plans proposing reductions in overall nursing numbers, or 
substitution of registered nurse posts with support staff roles, although we appreciate 
that these run counter to comments made by NHS England that “The NHS will need 
more registered nurses in 2020 than today, as will the social care system. HEE forecasts 
growth of at least 6,000 extra nurses but this could be considerably higher…”
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